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DATE: May 27, 2016 

TO: Patricia Halagao, Chairperson 
Student Achievement Committee, Board of Education 
 

FROM: Catherine Payne, Chairperson     
State Public Charter School Commission 

SUBJECT: Committee Action on Charter School Requests for Waivers for Board Policy 104.1, 
Graduation Requirements and Commencement, for School Year 2016-2017 for the Following 
Schools: Hakipuʻu Learning Center, Hawaii Technology Academy, and Kanu o ka ‘Āina New 
Century Public Charter School 

1. RECOMMENDATION 
The State Public Charter School Commission (Commission), at its general business meeting on May 
26, 2016, unanimously passed the following motion in regards to the request from Kanu o ka ‘Āina 
New Century Public Charter School (“KANU”) for a waiver from the high school graduation 
requirements as set forth in Board Policy 104.1: 
 

“Moved that the Commission recommend the Board of Education approve the request from 
Kanu o ka ‘Āina New Century Public Charter School for a waiver from the high school 
graduation requirements for Mathematics.” 

 
2. POLICY CONTEXT 

Section 302D-1, Hawaii Revised Statutes (HRS), includes in the definition of “organizational viability” 
that a charter school “meets appropriate standards of student achievement as defined by the board 
(of education)” pursuant to the board’s responsibility to determine state educational policy.  In line 
with this responsibility to meet the standards set by the BOE, the State Public Charter School 
Contract (“Charter Contract”) requires charter schools with a high school program to meet the state 
high school graduation requirements that have been determined by the BOE. 
 
Specifically Section 3.4 of the Charter Contract, entitled Graduation Requirements for High Schools, 
states: 

The School shall comply with BOE Policy 4540, as the same may be amended from time to time, which 
shall apply starting with the incoming ninth graders for the school year 2013-2014, and shall provide 
evidence of such compliance; provided that the School may request a waiver of this Policy from the BOE.  



To clarify, the Charter Contract states that charter schools must comply with the BOE’s policy on 
graduation requirements—referred to as BOE Policy 4540 in the Charter Contract and renumbered 
as BOE Policy 104.1—for the incoming ninth graders from school year 2013-2014.  These ninth 
graders are now expected to be graduating seniors in the 2016-2017 school year.   

The Charter Contract also allows for charter schools to deviate from BOE graduation requirements, 
contingent upon the BOE granting the charter school a waiver from the requirements.  It should be 
noted that one charter school, University Laboratory School, has already been granted a waiver by 
the BOE.  In the case of University Laboratory, the school requires its graduates to earn 33 credits in 
order to graduate, compared to the BOE’s required 24 credits, with additional credits  for 
performing arts, math, science, and college and career seminars, to name a few. 

 
3. BACKGROUND 

KANU is a start-up public charter school located in Waimea on the island of Hawaii that serves about 
334 students in grades kindergarten through twelve.  The school is a Hawaiian-focused, bilingual 
charter school whose mission statement is “Kūlia I Ka Nuʻu” which translates into “Strive for the 
highest” and signifies the school’s efforts to provide a quality choice in education, as well as an 
ongoing focus on growth and excellence at all levels. 

The chair of KANU’s governing board confirmed in a letter, provided as Attachment 1 of this 
memorandum, that the governing board has approved the change to KANU’s Mathematics 
graduation requirements and supports the request for a waiver from the BOE.  Charter school 
governing boards have the statutory responsibility to serve as the independent governing body of 
the charter school which has oversight over the financial, organizational, and academic viability of 
the charter school.  The governing board also has the authority to determine the organization and 
management of the school, including the curriculum of the school. 

 
4. DISCUSSION 

KANU seeks a waiver from the BOE requesting that the school be allowed to depart from the high 
school graduation requirements for Mathematics by requiring an additional credit of math, 
specifically requiring students to complete Algebra II.  This would result in KANU having a total of 
twenty-five credits required for graduation.  This is the only requested departure from the BOE’s 
graduation requirements; the rest of KANU’s graduation requirements are identical to the board’s 
requirements.  Figure 1 below highlights the credit requirements for Mathematics according to BOE 
Policy 104.1 and KANU’s proposed requirement for Mathematics. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



FIGURE 1: High School Mathematics Graduation Requirement in BOE Policy 104.1 and the 
Proposed Mathematics Requirement for KANU 

Subject BOE Policy 104.1 KANU Proposed Requirements 
Mathematics 3.0 credits including: 

• Algebra I (1 credit) 

• Geometry (1 credit) 

• 1.0 credit of common core math elective 
or proficiency based equivalent 

4.0 credits including: 

• Algebra I (1 credit) 

• Geometry (1 credit) 

• Algebra II (1 credit) 

• 1.0 credit of common core math 
elective or proficiency based 
equivalent 

 

The letter from the governing board chair provides the school’s rationale for requesting the waiver.  
According to the school, the purpose of expanding the Mathematics requirements is to address the issue 
of having Native Hawaiians lag behind their peers in mathematics (as measured by annual state 
assessments) by: 

o Providing additional instruction to close math achievement gaps targeting the school’s 
disadvantaged students; 

o Ensuring a seamless transition between high school and college level math which promotes 
college first-year retention; and 

o Strengthening KANU’s early college school culture by providing dual credit opportunities and 
advanced math courses to align with KANU’s mission. 

The elective math courses offered at KANU include: Trigonometry, Modeling Our World, Pre-calculus, 
and Calculus I. 

The Commission fully supports the school’s request to the Board as this requested change would result 
in KANU establishing a more rigorous Mathematics program that exceeds the Board’s requirements for 
public schools.  This, in turn, aligns with the Commission’s strategic vision of having charter schools 
contribute meaningfully to the continued improvement of Hawaii’s public education system as a whole 
as KANU’s request is directly focusing on a particular need and challenge, the performance of Native 
Hawaiian students in mathematics, both at the school itself and in the public school system as a whole.  
The Commission appreciates the Committee’s consideration and support of this request  
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